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TRUSTEE BOARD MEETINGS
Minutes for the Thirtieth Trustee Council meeting held on Tuesday the 6th of November, 2018, in GH22, Froebel College. 
Present:
ChuChu Nwagu (CN) - Chair, Liam Parsons (LP), George Walker (GW), Guy Drury (GD), Ian Robinson (IR) – Vice Chair, Jeffery Arthur (JA).
In Attendance: Matt Wall (MW), Steve Molyneaux (SM), Kate Griffiths (Secretary).
Apologies:
Tess Willy.
Matters Arising:

The Emergency Response Management Plan and Business Continuity Management Plan will be brought to the next meeting.
Bring new Hive figures to the next meeting.
Full review of the Bye-Laws during the meeting in January.

Bring Sabb salary review to the meeting in January before the Elections in March.

IR – Have there been any developments regarding Natasha’s replacement?

CN – We had one application from Hameed Mozaffari, who was a former Trustee, and we will interview him with a view to get him in post in time for the next Board meeting in January.
ITEMS FOR INFORMATION
Chief Executive Update

Matt Wall

MW – Fresher’s Week went well but we did face some challenges.

The relationship with the University is in a good place and we’re 12-14 months in to our full time staff model which is working well.


The Activities role has been transformed in to an internship for Volunteering and this has got off to a great start with the Volunteering Fair held today to a great turnout. The development in this area is promising.


Societies are going well, although we didn’t see an increase in Membership from Fresher’s Fair, but the Fair was the best one we’ve done by far.


23% of our student population are members of Societies and we hope this will be 50% by 2020.


Student Voice has been busy, especially without the Membership Services Manager, Katie, who left in the middle of October. 

The NSS campaign has started and Marie Johansen, a previous Sabb at the SU, is coordinating this from the University’s side.


Advice is interesting at the moment and there were a number of terminations/suspensions during Fresher’s Week, which obviously caused a lot of problems.


LP – There’s no one single reason why students are terminated and every case is different, however, a lot of terminations occur when students fail their second or third retakes. 


MW – The Programme Boards are meeting too late and this also leads to students being notified after they’ve moved on to campus and paid their accommodation fees.


Appeals are better but complaints are up and this service would really benefit from additional support. Although we’ve employed a Safer Roehampton Intern, who falls under the Student Voice bracket, they don’t deal with the case work.

During the last meeting, we were in talks to find a replacement venue for Fez, which is currently undergoing reconstruction work. We’ve managed to secure Infernos, which is a club in Clapham, and these nights seem to be well attended. The budget has not been affected by this. There is a good buzz on campus and this has been in part due to events.

Fresher’s Week proved challenging as we undersold the wristbands by £3,000. This will more than likely be recovered throughout the year.


Growhampton are going well and the team have just got back from a Sustainability Conference, where they presented 4 times. Growing spaces are going well thanks to the addition of our Edible Campus Coordinator, Ollie.


The Hive has had a great start to the academic year with October sales up by £4,000. The Ambulance on Whitelands makes a steady income of £1,200 a week and as this is minimally staffed by one member, we’re not forking out on expenses.


IR – Historically the Hive has always been a worry; are there any figures to show this improvement?


MW – These can be requested. We’ve made significant steps ie: managing staff costs.

IR – The Hive was a big risk area a year ago so these new figures would be very helpful.

Action Point – Bring these figures back to the meeting in January.


MW – Luke Beasley joined us from Coventry University to replace Jonas as our Marketing and Communications Manager. Student Media is currently in a mixed place but there is no major change from last year.


The advertising income is up and clothing is off to a great start, up 70% on GP.


GD – How’s Epona?


MW – It’s now part of a massive conglomerate and as a result it’s still able to trade. We’ve made the most of their end of line stock, which we’ve picked up for £2 an item and are selling at a competitive price.

Finance is still a challenge as we are an assistant down.


The budget is more conservative and MW has been keeping a close eye on income and expenditure.

We currently don’t have a timeline for the audited accounts as Knox Cropper haven’t specified a date.


Charlie HR, our online cloud based system, has been working well and we’re currently in talks to develop this further to include staff incentives. It will launch on the 15th of November and should be good for retention levels. There is no cost involved for us.

Running an analysis on salaries and banding for staff in the wake of the cost of living wage rising by 2%. The University set the grade boundaries as they operate payroll.


IR – Would have a lot of questions before this can be decided upon. Is it automatically set by the University and if so, it would mean that the SU staff are disadvantaged.


MW – The cost of living has risen but not the spinal point. Historically that’s the way it’s been and it only rises due to performance.

Action Point – Put this as an agenda item for the Trustee Board meeting in April.


MW – Companies House has received the articles – which were signed off by the University – but as yet we’ve heard nothing back.

There will be a full review of the Bye-Laws to make sure they’re compliant.

Action Point – Review this in January.


MW – Encouraging that our voices are being heard in relation to the recruitment of a new VC.


A conversation was had in May regarding the block grant but we need to pursue this and re-present what we’ve done before.


Currently the University has accepted 400 students since Fresher’s week but this is problematic due to the fact that some of them are entering their courses on week 5 of teaching.

The University is undergoing a Security review and we are part of this due to our events. We’ve currently got an external company who’ve provided security staff at a number of our events for many years, but we’re in conversation about whether to take this in house or not. If we agree to an external company then we’ll go out to tender for this during the summer period.

Challenged faced by the lack of bookable space. The University is setting up a Nursing course which will take up a lot of this so are looking to find ways around the issue.


Two possible threats to consider: Security and how we manage our Advice Service.


Two roles are currently out for advert and they are the Finance Assistant and the Events Coordinator role.


GD – Is the security review driven by Police or licencing?


MW – It’s driven by our key ally in the University and it ultimately centres around student safety. We currently have 6 members of security on the night shift and this simply isn’t enough.


IR – Our main worry should be around the audited accounts and the fact that we still haven’t got a timeline from Knox Cropper as to when they’ll be completed. We need to try and pin them down to a date as the accounts could take a long time to complete.


MW – The University have helped in preparing the schedules and they are just as worried at a senior level as we could be cutting this very close to the deadline.


CN – Think that’s it’s crucial to bring the pay grade discussion to the meeting in January, before the Sabb roles are released during the March election.


JA – Are the Sabbs paid more at other Universities?


CN – The main issue is that candidates are unaware of what the role entails before they hand in their nomination form. Feels like the Sabbs are underpaid compared to what’s expected of them.


MW – salaries do get looked at every year but not in any great detail. Payroll normally go on what similar sized Universities in the London area are paying their Sabbs.

Action Point  - Sabbs salaries brought to the meeting in January.


MW – Does the board think that people will be put off if salaries are outlined?


GW – Only if they’re not competitive or on the same level as a graduate level job.


CN – Has found out, only by being in the role, that salary doesn’t meet expectation.


IR – Make sure there’s rationale for how you’re paid and this needs to correspond with the spinal point. Parameters need to be set and we need to manage expectations. 
Report from Students’ Union Council

Chuchu Nwagu

CN – Student Union Council has met three times since the last Trustee Board and the most recent meeting saw representatives from Elior and Jerry Woods, the Director of Estates and Campus Services, in attendance. They were present due to students wanting to give feedback around their areas.

GW – The Sabbs have also made a commitment to the Online Ideas Policy and there are further discussions to be had around this.

MW – A SUC member is still needed to represent the Council at the Trustee Board meetings and feedback.
Risk Register Review



Matt Wall


MW – The main risks have been highlighted before, but these include:




The VC recruitment




The relationship with the University




Finance reporting.

Summer Ball Budget


Steve Molyneaux



GD – Where do the contributions in the budget come from?


MW – The University. We need to get the approval of the board to get ahead of the game regarding the Summer Ball as post-Christmas everyone is looking to book artists etc.

SM – We tend to struggle with the enquiry phase after Christmas due to demand but we’re in a fortunate position that we’re still able to attract quality artists to our events.


Three Proposals were then outlined


SM – Proposal A is where SM sees us. If we were to sell 1900 wristbands – which is a conservative figure – then we’d make a small loss but would maintain a profit at other events that could cover this. Typically we hit 2000+ sales, but we’ve had a few challenging years in terms of securing artists and this leads to a knock on for future events. However, the feedback from the event has always been positive.

We tend to see that the guest ticket sales drop off if we’re unable to secure prolific artists and Proposal A would see us allocate more on the headline act to maybe draw in guests.


Proposal B is equivalent to the year we had Wiley as our headliner, in terms of money spent on artists. This may look healthier at the bottom, but SM is not confident that we could secure the right acts on a smaller budget.
Proposal C is a complete redirection in terms of the event as a whole as we’d replace an act for an experience.
Proposal A, in the wider scheme of things, is the best option. It would see a healthy profit at the end of the year, even if that means absorbing a slight loss on the Summer Ball into other events.

GW – There tends to be repercussions of a bad headliner, so proposal A is the most viable option. Proposal B worries GW the most.

GD – There’s something to be said for the experience side of the Ball, especially with the target age group at the Ball being the ones who’re active on social media and always looking for something different. Proposal A is a great way forward though, and there’s a definite need to make the headliner the biggest part of the event.
SM – Conversations need to continue. For the last couple of years we’ve had solo artists headlining who don’t require the 40x40 stage set up we’ve had historically, so money could be saved in this area, for example. This would also adjust production costs significantly.

During Fresher’s Week this year, we went down the experience route rather than paying a large amount for Celebrity guests. We could transfer this method to the Ball, but it does ultimately cost more. We then have to hope students buy in to it as a stand-alone event.
IR – Not convinced that the line-up is the defining element of the Ball and thinks it would be beneficial to move away from this, albeit slowly. You need £5k for wiggle room so you can be flexible if something unexpected were to happen. This is similar to what Proposal A offers, but doesn’t feel this is a starting point.
SM – The artists’ riders are noted down in the budget, but they have been funded by Catering for the last two years. The cost remains as we’ve yet to get approval on the riders for this academic year.
£5,000 has been allocated to the VIP area in previous years, but we feel we can move away from this and the money allocated will be used to support the overall event.

GW – Agree that the VIP area doesn’t have any real effect on the Ball.

MW – There’s a concern regarding asking Elior to pay for the riders and this is a change to the budget from previous years that could be a risk.

IR – Are there concessions on site?

SM – The only external catering outlet that we have at the Ball is the Hog Roast, who have been in place for a significant number of years. We’ve looked in to Santander bank helping by sponsoring the event, but essentially, they’re not a product and we don’t want the event to become “The Santander Summer Ball.”
GD – What is the University’s contribution to this?

MW – It’s based on us using their Bar and catering supplier as well as the cost of the structures that house these elements and operational costs.

GD – Does this then mean that the University take the profit from these areas? As that’s unacceptable.

MW – It’s easier to deal with ourselves if they’re able to pick up the cost.
SM – A full breakdown can be provided, but it does even out with this arrangement.

IR – Proposal A is the most viable but there is still a question mark over sponsorship.
SM – Will action a sponsorship chase up before Christmas and adjust the budget accordingly.

GD – In principal, it’s not great to agree on a loss making proposal but we need to highlight the contingency for securing a good artist.

SM – Next steps: email over the contributions before Christmas, provide flexibility in all three proposals and advance artists talks in the meantime.

CN – Thank you for your contribution Steve, Events are always a challenge but they are always a success due to your hard work.
ITEMS FOR APPROVAL
Safeguarding Policy Review

Matt Wall
MW – We don’t have a large portion of under 18’s at the University but there were 13 at the start of the academic year. These are not the only students who qualify as “at risk” though; we have members of the Growhampton team who go into schools, plus those who connect with our Advice service.

The document is slightly different from last year but no major changes.

IR – Not keen on the introductory sentence as it needs to be made clearer. A conversation needs to occur as to exactly what information is transferred. The last sentence of Section 1:b should be the opening sentence.
MW – There was no data sharing agreement 4 years ago when MW joined the organisation and there was a nervousness from the University as to what information was shared. Now there’s a greater trust but the information sharing policy needs to be formalised.
IR – There would be a worry from the Board that we’d not be fulfilling our duties properly if certain data isn’t shared.

MW – It’s not that we don’t receive certain information from those students under 18, it’s that we don’t received the data verses. They are on our banned list for events but once they are of age they’re taken off.

The safeguarding policy was taken from another SU of similar size so good starting point.

GD – Re: Section 13; is there an advice policy on the confidentiality/obligation surrounding vulnerable students?

MW – There should be but will check this.

IR – This is better covered by the Advice Service rather than in the safeguarding document. Section 13 is fine as long as there’s policies in place re: Advice.
GD – Keep reviewing as there’s constant changes.

Action Point – Dates for future meetings to be circulated.

Reserved Business

AoB

There were no AoB items

Date of Next meeting – 21st of January 2019

Kate Griffiths

Secretary

November 2018
